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October 19, 2010

The Honorable Bob Ferguson

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

Today I transmit to you the 2010/2011 Department of Transportation (DOT) mid-biennial review package.  This package contains a supplemental budget request, the Strategic Plan for Road Services (SPRS), and a response to a proviso regarding staffing in the Road Services Division (RSD).  These products have led me to the conclusion that, without additional revenue for Road Services, we will not be able to adequately maintain our current road assets.  Other counties have begun returning paved roads to gravel.  I hope that you will help me ensure that this does not occur in King County. 
The Divisions within DOT are currently nine months into the 2010/2011 Biennial Budget.  All divisions have performed a mid-biennial review where they assessed:

· Updated revenue forecasts;

· Updated cost drivers to include diesel, utilities, equipment purchases, labor costs, internal service costs and central rates;

· Potential for efficiencies, with a 3% efficiency savings target; and

· Programmatic changes not identified in the adopted budget.

For the majority of the divisions in DOT (King County International Airport, Fleet Administration Division, Marine Division, DOT Director’s Office, Metro Transit), when all of these factors were added together, the agencies found that they were able to operate within their existing biennial appropriation, with some specific exceptions as detailed in the supplemental package.  This budget proposal requests supplemental budget authority for any net increases in appropriation and FTEs for these divisions.
Metro Transit is facing significant sales tax revenue shortfalls.  However, they are able to manage to their financial plan and not reduce service beyond that which was planned in the adopted biennial budget.  This can be accomplished through the use of significant 2009 savings that resulted from holding vacancies, furloughs, other operating efficiencies and lower than anticipated diesel fuel prices.  These savings are available to cover sales tax shortfalls in 2010 and 2011.  The transfer from the capital program is increased in 2011 and reduced in the outyears as a result of the most recent forecasts for sales tax and diesel fuel.  All the assumptions for the Transit program will be reviewed as the 2012/2013 biennial budget is developed and any changes will be incorporated at that time.
Like the General Fund, the Road Fund is continuing to struggle with a structural deficit that is further exacerbated by annexations and low assessed value in 2010 and 2011.  Analysis conducted in the development of the SPRS demonstrates that the amount required to adequately maintain the current road system far exceeds current revenues; this analysis is included in the report.  This is exclusive of any increase in road capacity.  Because of these financial challenges, the completion of the SPRS, and staffing analysis directed by a budget proviso, the Road Services Division has developed a detailed budget proposal.  This includes requested supplemental adjustments that eliminate functions and positions that are no longer supportable with a rapidly shrinking Capital Improvement Program (CIP) and no future capacity projects.  This proposal includes a reduction of 30.4 FTEs and 2.2 TLTs in RSD.  The proposal also includes significant reductions to the RSD CIP. 

I want to thank the employees in RSD and their unions for tentatively agreeing to forgo their cost-of-living adjustments (COLAs) for 2011.  The resulting savings allowed RSD to avoid ten additional layoffs.

The SPRS has provided strategic direction for RSD that will help the division transition to a provider of road services in the rural unincorporated area, with a focus on safety, asset preservation and maintenance.  The report highlights the fact that the cost to adequately maintain our current road system far exceeds current revenue projections.  If we do not want to see increased and sustained road and bridge closures in unincorporated King County, we need to work together to identify further efficiencies and new revenue solutions.
The staffing proviso response provides an explanation of the approach that RSD has taken to respond to changing workload and external conditions in light of the strategies and priorities defined in the SPRS.  The report also outlines plans for reviewing the current set of programs and services to assess the impacts that annexations would have on the current organizational model.  This informs the adjustments made in the mid-biennial supplemental, including reductions in staff that previously supported the Capital Improvement Program including planning, traffic modeling, engineering, and management and administration due to the drop off in this work.
The items included in the mid-biennial review / supplemental package include:

· Supplemental ordinance;
· Table of each change being requested with a brief description ;
· Financial plans for funds with supplemental appropriation funding requests;
· Fiscal notes for funds with supplemental appropriation requests;
· Summary of efficiency savings by division;
· CIP project table attachment;
· SPRS with motion to approve; and
· Staffing proviso response with motion to approve.
If you have any questions, please contact Harold Taniguchi, Director of Road Services Division, or Dwight Dively, Director of the Office of Management and Budget and the Office of Strategic Planning and Performance Management.
Sincerely, 

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council
Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB) and 

Office of Strategic Planning and Performance Management
Toni Rezab, Deputy Director, OMB

Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Paulette Norman, Acting Division Director, Road Services Division, DOT
